








Senate Employment, Workplace Relations, Small Business and Education Committee:  Inquiry into Higher Education.





Dear Mr Carter,





Re:  Senate Employment, Workplace Relations, Small Business and Education Committee  - Inquiry Into Higher Education





Thank you for the invitation to reply to the submission of Dr E. J. Steele.  I make the following comments:





I have been a member of the academic staff of the Department of Biological Sciences for more than 26 years since its inception in 1975 as the (then) Department of Biology at the University of Wollongong.  During that time I have spent a total of more than three years working in universities and research institutes overseas (including  Germany, USA and Japan) on study leave and other short-term appointments.  Thus I believe I can offer a balanced view of past events in the Department and at the University of Wollongong with a global perspective.





As a biological scientist with about 50 publications in international refereed science journals, I believe that I can comment with authority on any scientific issues associated with Dr Steele’s submission.





Federal Government Support for Universities.


Since 1975 the University of Wollongong has gone through several periods where the funding provided by the Federal Government was inadequate to support the provision of proper facilities and teaching resources to the students.  However, none of these earlier periods of deprivation presented the demands which academics now face.  





Not only are academic staff forced to teach ever larger classes, but the long-term outlook for their salary levels is poor because the Federal Government will not fund increments that at least keep up with the rate of inflation.  As a biological scientist I could now earn a much higher salary in the biotechnology industry or in a research institution such as CSIRO.  





The result of the present government university academic staff salary policy will be that Australian universities will find it increasingly difficult to attract good scientists, engineers, computer specialists, lawyers etc. because the salary mismatch with other potential employers.  Those that do become academics and perform well will continually be tempted by the higher salaries available at universities overseas.  This will degrade both teaching and research at Australian universities.  In particular, postgraduate education, which is so important in training the next generation of scientists, engineers etc. will be badly affected.


�
Is Undergraduate Teaching in the Department of Biological Sciences Affected by the Increasing Student/Staff Ratio?





The main direct impact has been on undergraduate teaching (first to third year).  Class sizes have increased substantially over the last ten years.  Two examples in subjects I teach: 





Subject	Year	Class size 1991	Class size 2001


Biol 213 Biochemistry	second	66 students	149 students


Biol 320 Cell Biology	third	14     "	67        "





The increase in resources to meet these larger classes has included the provision of larger lecture theatres and laboratories and the provision of more demonstrators for practical classes.  However, there has been no recognition of the additional work imposed on academic staff in handling the larger number of students.  My teaching load in terms of number of subjects for which I teach remains about the same.  Thus the size of the task in terms of marking, assisting students with their work and dealing with their problems is proportionally greater.  





Teaching by computer has greatly assisted the delivery of effective and high-quality teaching to large classes but this is neither a cheap option nor a one-off cost.  Every academic staff member needs an up-to-date computer on their desk, and access to a lecture theatre of appropriate size for each class and fitted with a computer and a computer screen projector.  This equipment is expensive and has a life of about three years.  I do not have figures but I suspect that the cost of delivery per student of computer-based teaching is much higher than the older methods such as overhead projector, even given whatever economies of scale accrue from the larger classes.  Moreover, there is no recognition of or compensation for the very considerable time commitment for academic staff in learning how to use the latest computer-assisted teaching packages and, particularly, in applying them to the subject matter.





All academic staff in the Department work long hours to meet their teaching, administrative and research commitments.  I am often forced to undertake tasks like marking in the small hours of the morning.  I believe that overloading academic staff with teaching duties is another factor that will direct the best staff away from careers in Australian Universities.





None of the factors discussed in this section have any relation to the assessment procedures for Honours students (see below).





Is Honours Level Teaching in the Department of Biological Sciences Affected by the Increasing Student/Staff Ratio?





Honours candidates are at the stage where they begin the progression from student to independent researcher.  All undertake research under an academic supervisor and part of the cost is usually met from the supervisor's research grants.  These grants are won by academic staff in open competition nationally and internationally.  Because all academic staff in the Department of Biological Sciences have been successful with such grants, honours students are shielded from the impact of restricted Government funding for teaching.  





Thus I believe there is no significant direct impact of the reduced government funding on honours teaching.  However, there is an indirect impact, which is the reduced time and energy that academic staff can make available to honours students resulting from their increased duties associated with undergraduate teaching. 





Honours Assessment Procedures in the Department of Biological Sciences


Assessment categories are, in line with other Australian universities, by the Scottish system of ClassI, ClassIIa, ClassIIb, Class III and fail.





Honours is a kind of “scientific apprenticeship” where the student works directly under an academic staff supervisor.  There is joint design of the research project, supervision of the actual research and assistance with thesis writing in terms of outline planning and critical reviewing of drafts.  The academic supervisor should spend considerable time with each honours student during the year and thus has a personal stake in the outcome.





Some of our Honours students progress to PhD degrees within our department, some take higher degrees at other institutions.





The Honours Assessment Procedures of the Department of Biological Sciences were formulated with these factors in mind, and are the culmination of a development process that began soon after the department was formed.  That development process has been completely open and every proposal or modification has been passed by a majority of staff at a monthly departmental meeting.  All such meetings are formal and minuted.  Thus all staff in the department have an equal opportunity to propose modifications to the Honours Assessment Procedures.  Moreover, long-standing academic staff, who over the years have sat in many meetings where the Honours Assessment Procedures have been discussed and modified, must assume responsibility for them in their present form.





A feature of the Honours Assessment Procedures is the assessment of the thesis by three examiners and the average mark of the three is recorded as the thesis component of the overall mark, which also includes other assessment items.  The supervisor is not an examiner because certain factors can result in a supervisor over- or under-estimating the thesis mark.  Examples of these include the supervisors "stake" in the outcome referred to in the foregoing or the occurrence of some personality clash between student and supervisor.  





Three examiners are used, including one external to the department.  Thus more than one perspective is involved in the marking.   Academic researchers (particularly those with longstanding appointments in research institutions where there is no undergraduate teaching) can sometimes lose perspective on what is achievable by an honours student during what is their first encounter with research.  Although the internal markers are usually not specialised in the narrow area of the research topic, they are highly qualified in associated areas and, importantly, are all research scientists publishing their work in refereed journals of international stature. 





I am confident that every Honours candidate from the Department of Biological Sciences who has been awarded First Class Honours is capable of successfully pursuing a Doctoral level research project and very probably capable of going on to an independent research career.  Candidates awarded Class IIa or even Class IIb do, sometimes, also progress similarly to an independent research career.








Management in the Department of Biological Sciences


The Department has had a number of Chairpersons and Acting Chairpersons in its history.  All have used an open style of management where major decisions regarding resource allocation, teaching, etc. were discussed at departmental meetings.  





However, of all the past Chairpersons, Professor Rob Whelan has been the most open, collegial and caring of others in his style of management.  He is highly respected by all in the Department from the most senior to the most junior members. He is equally well regarded outside the Department and across the University.  I have never seen him operate in a manner that could be seen as "coercive".  I have never heard him advocate lowering of assessment standards for any reason.  








4.  Allegations of upgrading of marks for Honours students in the Department of Biological Sciences.


I was present at the first of the two examination committee meetings in question.  This was in 1997.  I do not have a clear recollection of that meeting, but I am certain that any "coercive" atmosphere would have made an indelible impression on my mind.  Any pressure to adopt non-standard procedures would have been vigorously opposed by me.  I am sure that neither of these things happened.





I was attending a conference overseas when the second examination committee meeting took place in 2000.


�
In Summary:


The reduction in funds to Universities by the Australian Federal Government has had seriously detrimental effects on the University of Wollongong.  These are evidenced by a significant increase in teaching load on academic staff.  The long-term outcome will be the loss of good academic staff and diversion of the best new potential academic staff to other careers.  However, this has been without direct effect on the Honours teaching program to date.  





I can find no evidence whatever to support the allegations made by Dr E. J. Steele concerning "upgrading" of Honours marks and "coercion" exerted during the Honours assessment process.  I believe that no such things have ever occurred in the Department of Biological Sciences.





Yours sincerely,














Ross McC. Lilley,


Associate Professor of Biological Sciences,


The University of Wollongong


Northfields Avenue,


Wollongong, NSW 2522





Phone 0242 213 431		Fax 0242 214 135	


Email:  rossl@uow.edu.au


Web Page:  http://www.uow.edu.au/science/biol/staff/rossl/rlilley.html
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